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BROADWAS AND COTHERIDGE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF AN ORDINARY MEETING

OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Monday on 9th February 2015 at Broadwas Village Hall at 7.30 pm

Present
Councillors: Winkworth, Tabberer, Murphy, Dale, White, Downes, Key, Pearce, Oliff and the Clerk Mrs Downes.

In attendanceDistrict Councillors Bass, Swinburn together with 40+ members of the public. Gary Kinley and Chris Kelsey from Severn Trent.
15/016          Apologies Councillor Grove was attending another meeting, his apology was noted and accepted.
. 
15/017            Declarations of personal or prejudicial interest and update of Register of Interest Forms.


None recorded

15/018
Dispensation request .None received
  
15/019
Public Participation

The meeting was adjourned for this section. See end of minutes for the report.
15/020
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 12th Jan 2015 
                         They were agreed to be a true record and were signed by the
                         Chairman. 
15/021
Planning
a) 14/01653/OUT, for a mixed group of 14 houses down Church Lane, Broadwas. The Chairman thanked those present who had made representation to M.H.D.C. and as at today’s date, there are 25 entries listed with another 2 still to be registered. The Parish Council was required to vote on this application. All 9 Councillors voted to recommend REFUSAL. The rationale is recorded on the attached Planning Report.
b) There were no new planning applications.

c) The Clerk had received a request from Mr. M. Cole for ‘all requests for planning should be discussed with the local population at a meeting before the Parish Council’s approval is given’. 

The Chairman explained the Parish Council’s directive on planning applications. Applications considered contentious have and will always be brought to the full Parish Council’s attention and if thought necessary, public meetings be arranged for open discussion. This request was therefore, denied.
15/022            Severn Trent/Broadwas Pumping Station

Gary Kinley from Severn Trent explaining the situation with regard to the ongoing sewerage problems, said that the difficulty arises because of the distance and gradient of the main to Broadheath and insufficient storage at Broadwas during high flow storm conditions.


The remedy is to install an additional pumping station at Lightwood Lane which would halve the pressure at Broadwas. And to refurbish the pumping station and to provide extra storage at Broadwas. Phase 1, to secure funding, has been achieved along with a feasibility study. Phase 2, could now be implemented which is to submit designs for planning approval which could take up to 13 weeks and a licence for ‘newt handling’ will have to be obtained from Natural England before construction can commence.


These stages would be likely to delay the start of construction until March 2016.

District Councillor Swinburn asked Gary Kinley why he was quoting 13 weeks for the planning application to be approved when in his experience this planning period may be negotiable. Chris Kelsey said that this would be a worst case scenario and in practice could be less. Natural England may also be persuaded to reduce their approval time.

Once the work has commenced it would take about 8 months to complete.


In reply to concerns expressed by several members of the public, Gary Kinley encouraged them to ring the 24 hour hot line number which would then bring pressure to bear on management thereby ensuring that the work would be prioritised wherever possible.

When asked what the effect of the new housing developments would have on the system, Gary Kinley explained that the surface water emanating from the new houses would be channelled directly to the river and that the normal domestic sewage would be coped with by the upgraded system.

15/023             County Councillor and District Councillor’s Reports.

Councillor Phil Grove was unable to attend tonight’s meeting however, he had emailed the Clerk to report three items:
   1.  The Worcester County Council part of the council tax will

      rise by 1.94% (approx. £20 on Band D properties).

All monies raised as a result of this increase will go towards Children Services, having seen a rise in the numbers of children going into care across the county.

                            2.His meeting with the Road Safety Partnership resulted in 
                               all speed limits within Cotheridge and Broadwas remain as 
                               they are presently, with enforcement in Broadwas 

                               recommencing in the summer of this year.

                            3. The Parish Council’s request to have the pull-in at 

                                Cotheridge re-surfaced, has been declined.

The District Councillor’s report is attached to these minutes. In 

                         addition, Malvern Hills District Council will not be increasing 

                         their precept this financial year.


Consultation on the S.W.D.P. (South Worcestershire 

                        Development Plan) will resume in March and will extend 

                        through until May.

There will be a ‘call’’ for land for gipsy and travellers sites in Spring of this year, however, there is no actual need for them in the Ward for the next five years. 
15/024           Matters Arising
                      This item (15/004) regarding Lightwood Lane Industrial Estate

                       had been dealt with in Public Participation.
15/025           Correspondence
                      A preliminary proposal for a residential development at Cherry

                      Bank, Broadwas had been received. Council decided not to

                      respond/acknowledge until a planning application is received.

15/026           Progress Reports
a) Treasurer’s Report.
A copy had been given to all Councillors and is attached to these minutes. Payments were agreed. 
b) Clerk’s Report.
A report had not been issued as there were few new items apart from:

i) The Clerk had requested a litter pick along the main A44

     especially at the Cotheridge pull-in by Laylocks.
ii)  Work on the footway widening along A44 by Church Lane will now commence 12th February.

c) Berryfield Report.
This is covered in d) below.
d) Public Land Officer’s Report. For Dec and Jan 2015.
Litter has been removed following the football match on Saturday 7th Feb. The Clerk will relay this to the team captain.

The recycling bin is being used to dump baby’s nappies and wipes. These have been removed.

Several discarded black plastic bags containing dog poo have been removed from the Broad Green area along with other canine excrement.

Council suggested highlighting this problem once again in Footprints magazine.

e) Village Hall Report.
A report had been compiled in January. The time delay switch for the heating is still to be replaced. The village hall sign has been broken and need repairing.

The village hall committee are planning to meet on Thursday 12th February.
15/027
Request for Funding 

A request for £200 towards printing costs had been received from Footprints magazine. This was unanimously agreed.
15/028
Berryfields

Councillor White had been approached by dog owners for the Parish Council to consider allowing them to exercise their pets around the perimeter of the track.

After a discussion, it was agreed to look into the legal and hygiene implications further before making a decision.

15/029
Councillor’s Reports and Items for Future Agenda.

Elections.  The Chairman encouraged the public present to consider standing for election. The Clerk had distributed leaflets at the start of the meeting giving details/information of the process. Momentum needs to be maintained in order to ensure we have enough Parish Councillors to fill all nine positions by May this year.

There are 3 footpath sites that need reporting to the Footpath Officer. 

15/030            Date of next meeting.


Agreed for 9th March 2015 to start at 7.30pm
Chairman………………………………………..dated………………

Attached:
Treasurer’s Report
Planning Report 
District Councillor’s Report

Public participation.

Mr. Nick Newell of Ivy Farm, Broadwas had been asked to represent members of the community who oppose the Outline Planning Application 14/01653/OUT and read out a short statement for the Parish Council to hear before it begins its own deliberations. It reads:
Mr Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, I have been asked by those representing members of our Community who oppose the latest speculative planning application on the Church Lane site by Wolverly homes, to read a short Statement to you before you begin your deliberations on this matter.

At this stage of the process it seems unnecessary to, once again, cover all the ground laid out in then various letters of objection presented to the planning authorities at Malvern Hills. We assume that you are all very familiar with the many cogent, substantive and carefully reasoned points which have been made by local residents and the Quadrant Town Planning report which strongly refutes the majority of the assertions made by the applicant’s consultants. That said it is now our intention to try and get you to view this contentious matter in a more holistic fashion. 

Broadwas is a small but ancient village situated in a classically rural setting of the Teme valley with spectacular views across to the Malvern Hills. A truly delightful country environment. However because it is small, its enduring character is very vulnerable to ill-considered and inappropriate change. Maintaining a careful balance between a well-reasoned case for additional housing and sustaining the village’s historic composition requires sensitivity and finesse. One has to ask what was it that persuaded the overwhelming number of owner occupier residents, who I might add comprise a very large majority in the village, to choose to live in Broadwas The answer of course is that it was seen as an opportunity to live in one of the choicest parts of rural West Worcestershire but at the same time within easy access of major urban settlements for the purposes of work and personal administration. Central to that thought process is the requirement that the village retain its charm and essentially balanced composition.

To their credit Malvern Hills District Council has since 2004 agreed with this interpretation as a basis for refusing past applications to consider the site of the Field at Church Farm for future planning in order to ‘conserve the character of the settlement’. This decision was passed down by MHDC to the current SWDP inspectors who confirmed this refusal as recently as the summer of 2014 because of its location. What then one must ask has changed in the interim? The answer of course is that Wolverly Homes is attempting to exploit a gap in MHDC planning guidance to foist a speculative planning application on Broadwas which would, if agreed drive a coach and horses through the afore stated need to maintain the essential character of the village. Let us be quite clear about Wolverly Homes’ motives. These people could not be less interested in Broadwas over and above a desire to make a profit and move on. Any suggestion that they harbour some sort of altruistic sentiment towards the village is simply not credible. Moreover there is serious concern about their “Statement of Community Involvement” on several counts not least that it implies that their proposal for a major development in Church Lane forms part of a concerted plan, agreed by the Parish Council. Of this one thing is certain: they did not consult with this community prior to submitting their application. 

Rather than respond positively to these guerrilla tactics, we ask you to allow the two applications that you have recommended – the Brown and Hines sites – to bed in and give everyone an opportunity to assess the impact on the village as a whole. The Wolverly application is purely an attempt to rush us into an unwanted and inappropriate development whilst a planning uncertainty exists. This opportunistic, and cynical venture should be resisted. We have never sought to deny that affordable housing needs for Broadwas people should be met but the Housing Needs Survey was conducted in 2011 and only one respondent indicated a need for social housing beyond three years from the date of the survey. This whole area needs revisiting.

Mr Knott’s field is a Greenfield site on prime agricultural land. If we allow Wolverly Homes to establish a precedent here then the next step is to use that precedent as a basis for applying for further development on the field. Such a travesty would change the character of the village completely, fatally compromise listed properties in the area and open up applications on agricultural land elsewhere within the Parish boundaries. 

Having succeeded with two applications, Wolverly Homes continues to push its luck with a third and if successful will no doubt come back for more. It is time to take stock before we make mistakes that are irretrievable and alter the character of the village for ever. We therefore ask you recommend to MHDC that this application should be turned down and permit a period of reflection and assessment before the SWDP firms up the region’s contribution to the Government’s national housing strategy later this year.

Thank you for listening and I would ask that this statement is entered in the Meeting’s Minutes. 

9 February 2015

Litter is accumulating along the main A44 once again. The Clerk had requested a litter collect on January 29th and pickers had been seen making a start on the job at Crown East earlier in the day.

Residents from Cotheridge wanted an update on the Lightwood Lane Industrial Estate issue.

As suggested at January’s meeting, 3 Parish Councillors had visited Mr. Stacey Youngman, Managing Director of D&L Construction Ltd on 21st January 2015 and had had an amicable meeting with him highlighting 4 areas of concern, these being:

1. Lighting. Adjustments had been made to reduce glare, but residents still have concerns.
2. Noise level of operation plant. We are to expect a planning application for ‘ treatment of waste to produce soil, soil substitutes and aggregates’
3. Fires. Mr Youngman stated that smoke emanating from bonfires was nothing to do with his business.
4. Heavy traffic up Lightwood Lane. Mr Youngman has instructed his drivers to use the A44 at the access to the D&L site.
The Clerk had checked records and planning permission has not been sought for the installation of the lights, however, it still needs to be established if this is required. Mr.Youngman has offered to look into this himself and the Parish Council will do the same. The Parish Council will also seek guidance from County Councillor Phil Grove regarding the heavy traffic passing along Lightwood Lane.
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Planning Report for Feb 2015 meeting
Results from’  MHDC. 
14/01477/FUL 28.11.2014 Mr J Evans, The Stable Yard, Stone Farm, Broadwas WR6 5NE for ‘ demolition of stabling and proposed residential development comprising of 4 dwellings with associated access, amenity space and car parking.Site visit made on 20/12/2014

19.1.2015 Recommend REFUSAL-Stone Farm is on the edge of open country agricultural land not conducive to the setting of a listed farm house to which the land is associated.5.2.2015 REFUSED.
New Applications received/still awaiting result

14/01297/OUT 24.9.2014 Burgoyne Property Investments Ltd for ‘Outline application for the erection of industrial units (B1-B8 uses) with associated access and car parking to replace existing permission 12/00376/PEX Response 20.10.2014 ‘The gullies and the main road on this stretch of the A44 are prone to flooding, it may be that any extra water emanating from units there into soakaways etc., may exacerbate this situation. The access is on a straight section of the main road where the speed limit is in the national restriction (60mph) which would be hazardous to heavy and slow moving vehicles, as well as workers cars and the like, accessing the site as well as to passing traffic.

The development is of considerable size and would impinge on the natural beauty of the countryside where there is presently, and in the main, open space.

Given these concerns, and (assuming they are insurmountable), our burden of responsibility to maintain and safeguard the local environment, balanced against any possible benefit to the community, we feel obligated to recommend refusal.’ 
14/01399/OUT 2.12.2014. Mr & Mrs Houghton, Land north of Haresfield, Lightwood Lane, Cotheridge, for Erection of 2, 4 bed detached dwellings with garages. Site visit made on 20/12/2014.

19.1.2015 Recommend REFUSAL Not sustainable with no basic facilities within easy access, it is in open country/agricultural.
14/01682/FUL 15.12.2015 Wolverley Homes, Land off Stoney Ley (7580 5538) Broadwas, Worcester, for Residential Development comprising 4 dwellings, with associated access, amenity space and car parking. 12.1.2015 APPROVAL recommended.

14/01653/OUT 12/12/2015 Wolverley Homes Ltd for Residential development comprising 14 dwellings (including 7 affordable) with associated access, amenity space and car parking at Land off Church Lane, Broadwas. Public meetings held on 8th and 23rd January.

Response emailed 10/2/2015:

Grounds for objection to planning application for residential development on land fronting Church Lane Broadwas

· The site is part of a large agricultural field and is not within existing developed area of Broadwas village.

· That field forms a division between the two principal groupings of buildings within the village – one around the church and the other adjacent and to the East of the school.

· The site is in proximity to a number of listed buildings including St Mary Magdalene Church, Broadwas Court, Ivy House Farm and Stone Farm and the development would adversely impact upon the setting of those properties.

· The site has previously been proposed a number of times for residential development most recently in 2014 when additional sites were sought to meet the requirements of the South Worcestershire Development Plan. It has however been consistently rejected for reasons of location.

· As a result of this application, the Parish Council has undertaken a public consultation exercise including two public meetings each attended by over 40 residents where there has been a substantial body of opposition. This opposition reflects the matters above and also the fact that planning consent has already been given for development of two sites in the village (with a total of 18 units, not yet commenced) and further proposals are currently being considered in relation to three other sites (totalling 11 units).

· Local residents feel that this very small village is being rained upon by applications for development, this latest one is in probably the most inappropriate place.  

District Council report to Broadwas & Cotheridge Parish Council for January 2015

Broadheath Ward Cllr. Roger Bass (roger.bass@malvernhillsdc.net   01905 641105)
& Cllr. Paul Swinburn (paul.swinburn@malvernhillsdc.net   01684 573664)

Activity report
Mr Jack Hegarty became Chief Executive of MHDC on 1st December and has already settled in well and even gained acceptance already from those who were not in favour of his appointment as shared Chief Executive. The sharing of his experiences of Wychavon is being requested nearly every time he attends a meeting and, although they differ from us in some respects, our problems are very similar. 
December started badly for Paul as the Full Council rejected his proposals to secure the future of The Worcestershire Hub – in particular it’s “face-2-face” and telephony services for those not able to move to the quicker internet service provision – by commissioning some operational aspects to private sector provider Civica. An alternative solution was requested and a CPG formed to evaluate the options, despite the fact that The Hub Board under Paul’s chairmanship had spent much of 2014 doing just that! The 8-man CPG met in January, also with Paul as chairman and with Roger part of the panel, and thoroughly reviewed the options. A visit to another District was organised to identify any further improvements that could be made; nothing fresh was brought forward by the objectors and the original proposal was endorsed. Thankfully at the Extraordinary meeting held on Thursday 29th January, despite continued resistance from some opposition Councillors, Council approved the proposal by a healthy majority, just in time to salvage the contract negotiations which had been put on hold and ensure the continuity of some 40 jobs in the area, not to mention avoiding the significant costs of winding up the existing operation and starting afresh on our own. 
Roger, despite being rather poorly during December, has been busy chairing meetings of his Task and Finish Group looking into the opportunities for improving local Housing Association outcomes by better involvement with local councillors. These included two extremely interesting discussions with Fortis Living and WM Nexus. Any insights or histories that you would like to share with him will be useful.
Our Conservative Administration is bringing forward a 2015/16 budget which envisages a 0% increase in the District’s Council Tax – for the second time in four years. Having continued to run a balanced budget, the major long-term cost savings brought by the new Leisure Strategy and the shared CEO mean that we can still do this despite the central government cuts to our grant and our maintaining all of our front-line services.
At this stage, various Council Committees are winding down ahead of the elections; the final reports of the Community Liaison Policy Group (concerned with closer working between the District, Parish & Town Councils) and the Members’ Liaison Group (concerned with the training & development of Members) – both in Paul’s domain – have now gone in to Council with recommendations that will benefit the next Council.
Planning

The Northern Area Development Management Committee meetings continue to be very full and present many different issues. It was good at last to get a headline in the Malvern Gazette praising District Councillors for coming to “the right decision”: http://www.malverngazette.co.uk/news/11710903.Residents_applaud_as_councillors_say__no__to_Powickhousing_plan/
. 
The SWDP EIP Phase 2 moves on, following a pre-hearing meeting in January to agree a working timetable. Stage 2a – Policies SWDP 1 to 7 inclusive (excluding matters resolved at Stage 1), and site allocation policies SWDP 45 & 56 will be held at Sixways on 24th to 26th  February and 3rd to 5th March.
Stage 2b – Policies SWDP 8 to 42 inclusive, 62 & 63 and Stage 2c – Site allocation Policies SWDP 43, 44, 46-55 inclusive and 57-61 inclusive, will follow, dates TBC.

Housekeeping  

As usual, both Paul and Roger will be happy to talk to you at any time. Remember, you can raise any matters with either of us, face-to-face or using the contact details above. 
31/1/2015
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